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          The Mï¿½tis Nation of Saskatchewan and Mï¿½tis National 
Council (applicant interveners) apply for leave to intervene 
in this matter by filing written argument and making oral 
submissions at the hearing of the appeal by Her Majesty the 
Queen (appellant Crown). 
 
          The respondents, Bruce Albert Morin and Dennis 
Daigneault (respondents), were charged with several offences 
under the Saskatchewan Fishery Regulations made pursuant to 
the Fisheries Act, R.S.C. 1985, c. F-14.  Following a trial in 
Buffalo Narrows, the Provincial Court Judge dismissed all of 
the charges after making a finding that the respondents have 
existing aboriginal rights to fish which were not extinguished 
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by the Scrip process. 
 
          The appellant Crown has appealed from the decision 
of the Provincial Court Judge on the following grounds: 
 
   1.   That the learned Trial Judge erred in 
        law by failing to   distinguish between an 
        Aboriginal right to fish for  food and an 
        Aboriginal right to fish for commercial 
        purposes. 
 
   2.   That the learned Trial Judge erred by 
        failing to hold that the Accused were 
        engaged in commercial fishing. 
 
   3.   That the learned Trial Judge erred in 
        law by failing to hold that neither the 
        Accused nor any of their ancestors at any 
        time possessed an Aboriginal right to fish 
        for commercial purposes. 
 
   4.   That the learned Trial Judge erred in 
        law by concluding that the Scrip issued to 
        Mï¿½tis pursuant to section 6(f) of the 
        Dominion Lands Act, R.S.C. 1906, c. 55 and 
        Order-in Council P.C. 1459 did not 
        extinguish any Aboriginal right to fish 
        for food or commercial purposes possessed 
        by the Mï¿½tis. 
 
   5.   That the learned Trial Judge erred in 
        law by failing to conclude that the 
        requirement to obtain a licence before 
        engaging in fishing by means of a net set 
        out in section 26(a) of the Saskatchewan 
        Fishery Regulations does not constitute a 
        prima facie infringement of any existing 
        Aboriginal right to fish for food or 
        commercial purposes possessed by the 
        Accused. 
 
   6.   That the learned Trial Judge erred in 
        law by acquitting the Accused on the 
        charge under section 27 of the 
        Saskatchewan Fishery Regulations when 
        neither the Aboriginal rights defence nor 
        the equality rights defence had any 
        application to the charge. 
 
          The appeal is scheduled to be heard commencing on 
February 20, 1997.  Although leave to intervene is usually 
made to the Court of Appeal, this being an appeal from summary 
conviction offences, the appeal is to the Court of Queen's 
Bench.  There are no rules governing the procedure for such an 
application in this court.  I agree with counsel that the 
court has jurisdiction to hear the application and the power 
to grant intervention status is descretionary.  Such 
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discretion must be exercised judicially. 
 
          The appellant Crown does not dispute that the 
applicant interveners have an interest in the outcome of the 
appeal or that the issues raised are of concern to all Mï¿½tis 
people.  Consequently, I also hold that the applicant 
interveners have a sufficient interest to give them status to 
apply to intervene. 
 
                POSITION OF THE APPELLANT CROWN 
 
          In R. v. Latimer (1995), 128 Sask. R. 195 (C.A.), 
Sherstobitoff J.A. citing  Sopinka and Gelowitz in their 
textbook entitled The Conduct of an Appeal set out the 
benchmark requirements for this type of application when he 
stated at Page 196: 
 
   In considering an application to 
   intervene, appellate courts will consider: 
   (1) whether the intervention will unduly 
   delay the proceedings;  (2) possible 
   prejudice to the parties if the 
   intervention is granted;  (3) whether the 
   intervention will widen the lis between 
   the parties;  (4) the extent to which the 
   position of the intervener is already 
   represented and protected by one of the 
   parties; and (5) whether the intervention 
   will transform the court into a political 
   arena.  As a matter of discretion, the 
   court is not bound by any of these factors 
   in determining an application for 
   intervention but must balance these 
   factors against the convenience, 
   efficiency and social purpose of moving 
   the case forward with only the persons 
   directly involved in the lis. 
 
          The appellant Crown acknowledges that the only 
factor in issue in this case is that outlined as (4), that is 
to say, the extent to which the position of the applicant 
interveners is already represented and protected by the 
respondents.  Counsel for the appellant Crown points out that 
the respondents are Mï¿½tis and any argument that advances their 
cause will also advance the position of the applicant 
interveners.  It is, therefore, unlikely that the respondents 
would overlook in their representations any favourable 
arguments. 
 
               POSITION OF APPLICANT INTERVENERS 
 
          While conceding that they cannot be certain what 
arguments will be advanced at the appeal by the respondents, 
the applicant interveners argued that their presentation on 
the appeal will be much broader in scope than the argument 
presented by the respondents at their trial.  By way of 
example, the applicant interveners point to the question of 
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whether Scrip could extinguish the aboriginal rights of the 
Mï¿½tis people.  The applicant interveners suggest that they 
will take a position which is quite different from that 
advanced by either the respondents or the appellant Crown at 
the trial.  By doing so, it was argued, the applicant 
interveners would be providing assistance to the court on an 
important constitutional question.  Questions of Scrip and 
fiduciary duty to Mï¿½tis people, they say,  go beyond the 
question of guilt and innocence of the respondents.  They are, 
accordingly, of public importance. 
 
                           DECISION 
 
          I am satisfied that the applicant interveners have a 
sufficient interest in most of the matters raised by the 
appellant Crown in its Notice of Appeal to warrant granting 
them intervener status.  Without having the submissions of the 
respondents available, it is difficult to place restrictions 
or limitations on the applicant interveners.  They have given 
their assurance to the court that they will not simply 
buttress or repeat the arguments presented by the respondents. 
I am satisfied that the applicant interveners intend to 
confine their submissions to matters not dealt with by the 
respondents on the appeal. 
 
          On the foregoing basis, the applicant interveners 
will have leave to file written submissions to supplement, but 
not reiterate, the submissions of the respondents.  The 
applicant interveners will, in addition, be permitted to make 
oral arguments before the court on the appeal and to respond 
to presentations made by the appellant Crown, provided that 
such responses do not merely result in a duplication of the 
arguments or presentations of the respondents. 
 
 
                                                 J. 
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